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ABSTRACT

Despite a century of research, the recovery of on-flo-
or de facto refuse in ancient Maya settlements has
not been a common occurrence. Even though there is
a general perception of rapid abandonment of Maya
sites during the «collapse,» only infrequently have on-
floor artifactual materials related to this time period
been archaeologically documented. Excavations at Ca-
racol, Belize undertaken from 1985 through 2000 have
recovered de facto and provisional refuse in associa-
tion with many of the site’s epicentral palaces. These
remains indicate not only that the site epicenter wit-
nessed a catastrophic end, but also that Caracol’s final
epicentral elite can be differentiated from the general
population by ceramic usage and diet. These data also
serve to demonstrate the importance of research stra-
tegy and excavation design in undertaking contextual
analysis of archaeological remains.

Key words: Caracol, Belize, abandonment, midden,
refuse.

RESUMEN

La recuperación de desperdicios de facto en los
asentamientos mayas no ha sido, a pesar de todo un
siglo de investigaciones, un fenómeno frecuente. De
hecho, pese a que se considera generalmente que el
abandono de los sitios mayas durante el «colapso»
fue un proceso de carácter rápido, la documentación
arqueológica de materiales usados en niveles de sue-
lo ha sido muy escasa. Las excavaciones llevadas a
cabo en Caracol, Belice, entre los años 1985 y 2000
han logrado recuperar basura —tanto de facto como
provisional— que aparecen asociadas a muchos de
los palacios situados en el epicentro del lugar. Los
restos hallados permiten indicar que dicho epicentro
sufrió un final catastrófico y que las élites que lo habi-
taron se diferenciaban de la población general a través

tanto de la alimentación como del uso de la cerámica.
Estos datos sirven también para demostrar la impor-
tancia de las estrategias de investigación y de los di-
seños de excavaciones cuando se llevan a cabo análi-
sis contextuales de restos arqueológicos.

Palabras clave: Caracol, Belice, abandono, basurero,
basura.

Rapidly abandoned households are of paramount in-
terest to archaeologists because they generally contain
sizeable quantities of primary context debris that can be
used to make interpretations of building or artifact func-
tion. There are a number of cases in the Maya area
where evidence for rapid abandonment, or minimally
evidence for coeval deposition, has been recovered.
Documented sites include Ceren (Sheets 1992), Quiri-
gua (Jones et al. 1983), Aguateca (Inomata 1997), Santa
Rita Corozal (D. Chase and A. Chase 1988), and Caracol
(Inomata and Sheets in this issue: Figure 1) (A. Chase
and D. Chase 1987, in press; D. Chase and A. Chase
1994). However, the identification of these deposits is
not always a simple matter, nor is there an agreed upon
methodology for interpreting such materials. Few si-
tes have the clear-cut evidence of Ceren, where volcanic
overlay provides both preservation and absolute evi-
dence of calamity and resultant rapid abandonment.

Even should artifactual materials be recovered upon
the floors of a building, it is sometimes difficult to de-
termine exactly how items came to be there. Did they
result from a hasty, unplanned rapid abandonment
of a building? Did some curation of materials occur?
Were the items placed or broken on the floor of a
building as a result of purposeful or ritual termina-
tion activity? Or, was the floor of an unoccupied buil-
ding used for the deposition of someone else’s trash?
Also of concern are temporal and cultural factors.
Were the on-floor materials the result of a single acti-
vity or did they result from long-term usage of the lo-
cale? Could there have been scavaging activity or
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even looting of materials from these floors after aban-
donment? Apart from the physical artifacts, could in-
terpretation of meaning vary according to the reco-
very strategy employed or based upon differential
methodological constructs? The answers to such
questions have implications for archaeological met-
hod and theory that go beyond any simple considera-
tion of «rapidly abandoned sites». Of primary impor-
tance, then, is determining criteria for considering
artifactual remains to be the result of truly rapid aban-
donment, i.e. that recovered artifacts represent a sin-
gle temporal event in which materials were hastily
left in place on the floor of a building and not subse-
quently disturbed. This is something that cannot be
undertaken without the careful contextual evaluation
of deposits and is a topic for which there is substantial
academic discussion.

BACKGROUND CONSIDERATIONS

The problems encountered in moving from archae-
ological remains to systemic interpretation of the ar-
chaeological record (e.g. Schiffer 1976, 1987) are com-
pounded in societies like that of the Maya, who used
and deposited their material remains in many different
ways. The Maya demolished and rebuilt multiple ar-
chitectural complexes repeatedly and sometimes in,
what later appears to be, an extremely convoluted
manner (e.g. Coe 1990); they both curated objects
(Rathje et al. 1973) and used earlier remains as cons-
truction fill; they systematically cleaned the floors of
their buildings and moved their garbage to other lo-
cales (A. Chase and D. Chase 1998). The trash deposi-
tion patterns of the Maya were complex. Trash was
not simply swept or dumped to the sides of residential
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Figure 1. De facto refuse on the interior room floor of Caracol Structure B4; the outlines of smashed individual vessels can be
clearly seen.



groups (e.g., the Shipibo-Conibo pattern of Deboer
and Lathrap 1979) or to the rear of buildings (e.g., the
refuse pattern of Fry 1972 and Puleston 1973), but was
rather generally recycled into other constructions and
landscape modifications. Presumably, this recycling
had a variety of purposes that ranged from simple
economics to maintenance of health standards. Schif-
fer’s (1987: 97-98) «abandonment stage refuse» in
which there is a relaxation in «standards of cleanli-
ness» does not appear to characterize the vast majo-
rity of Maya residential groups that have been exca-
vated. Thus, one-to-one systemic correspondences
between on-floor artifactual materials and buildings
are not easily recorded for the Maya archaeological re-
cord. And, it is generally only in rapidly abandoned
households —those that were suddenly depopulated
because of natural or human-caused disaster (earth-
quake, flood, volcanic eruption, fire, or warfare)— that
one tends to find abundant de facto on- floor mate-
rials.

While rapid abandonment may result in de facto
materials left on floors, one must not assume that all
in situ remains on structure floors resulted from rapid
abandonments. Throughout the Maya area there is a
long history of items being purposefully placed on
building floors in ritual contexts (D. Chase 1988; D.
Chase and A. Chase 1998; Mock 1998; Walker 1998). At
Caracol this is evident in the censerware found on the
floor of Structure A3 or on the frontal terrace of Struc-
ture B19 (A. Chase and D. Chase 1987: 14, 25). Some
materials were also purposefully left on building floors
when rooms were sealed (such as in palace and tem-
ple examples excavated at Caana, Caracol’s royal pa-
lace complex). Other items were left on exposed buil-
ding floors over a long period of time (such as in the
multitude of pottery found in association with Caracol
Structure A6 and Santa Rita Corozal Structure 81).
Thus, even though whole vessels or other artifacts
may appear clustered on building floors, they may
not be the result of rapid abandonment (see also
Schiffer 1987).

Even if a structure has been rapidly abandoned, one
cannot assume a complete artifact inventory. Preser-
vation and curation are still factors. In addition, some
items could have been removed at or immediately
prior to abandonment. Others may have been scaven-
ged after abandonment. There may also be relatively
«clean» floors due to normal refuse processing, even
in cases when rapid abandonment did occur. Thus, it
is rare for a full cultural component to be represented
even in the best on-floor de facto material. And, «on

floor» material is only a subset of items within a hou-
sehold; much storage took place «off floor» with arti-
factual materials being located in perishable roofs and
eaves (Schiffer 1987: 60; Sheets 1992). At Caracol,
much of the recovered de facto refuse came from the
floors of buildings whose roofs had once been vaul-
ted; only in Structure A6, a building constructed very
early without a fully vaulted roof, was potential evi-
dence of elevated storage recovered in the form of
two large conch shell trumpets and a set of extremely
large jadeite earflares located in architectural collapse
almost a meter above the floor a rear room.

Besides recognizing de facto clusters of artifacts
and ceramic vessels on the interior floors of buildings
(Figure 1), it is also possible to reconstruct patterns of
trash deposition for some abandoned Maya buildings.
The ancient Maya moved their trash away from the
areas in which they resided on a regular basis. Relati-
vely recent trash, which had yet to be fully gathered
and disposed of, is represented by minor garbage
build-up (that is both clustered and sheet-like) in areas
immediately outside a structure, in exterior corners, in
alleyways between constructions, and sometimes on
associated platforms or terraces. At Caracol, nowhere
are such kinds of deposits very deep or very sizeable.
For this material, it is sometimes difficult to distin-
guish between de facto refuse and, what Schiffer
(1987: 65) refers to as «provisional refuse», activity-re-
lated trash that is temporarily stored for discard el-
sewhere. Another depositional pattern becomes evi-
dent when refuse collecting systems have broken
down. In this second case, a slower, more protracted,
abandonment is indicated in which some structures
are still occupied while others have fallen into disuse.
Such a pattern can be found at pueblos in the Ameri-
can Southwest (Reid 1985) as well as in the Maya area.
This slower abandonment process has been docu-
mented at both the sites of Altun Ha (Pendergast 1979)
and Tikal (Harrison 1999), where unused rooms in
Maya palaces were filled with sizeable garbage accu-
mulations.

Differential preservation may also affect the reco-
very of use-related remains. Even if there is primary
trash in the vicinity of a given building, natural pro-
cesses can easily disperse it. If a building does not re-
adily collapse, materials can be scattered and distur-
bed by animals and later visitations; if a building
immediately collapses, however, materials may main-
tain spatial integrity. Likewise, the kind of building will
also affect the materials preserved. There generally is
better preservation in stone buildings with a substan-
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tial collapse overburden above floors. Remains that
were close to the surface in perishable houses, in con-
trast, are more likely to be scattered, often simply due
to tree root and plant action. Thus, rapid abandon-
ment in normal Maya residential groups with perisha-
ble constructions may be difficult to recognize in the
archaeological record, especially with limited excava-
tion. The recovery of widespread scattering of items
by post-occupation activity can be accomplished to
some extent by areal excavation, in which dispersed
pieces of the same artifact are more likely to be reco-
vered and subsequently fitted together.

Temporal factors are also significant. De facto ma-
terials may be easier to find in Late Postclassic cons-
tructions than in Classic Period structures because of
the shorter time depth between deposition and reco-
very and the lessened opportunity for post-occupa-

tion disturbance. And earlier, more deeply buried re-
mains may not retain any semblance of systemic con-
text in a situation of intensive and continuous re-oc-
cupation, where they are more likely to be disturbed.

Almost all use-related on-floor debris from Caracol
(and Santa Rita Corozal) derives from large areal clea-
ring excavations of building rooms or platforms. Such
remains were identified in the field during excavation,
photographed and drawn in situ (where and as they
were found), and then reconstructed and drawn in the
laboratory (for example, see Caracol Structures B4,
B5, and B6) (Figure 2). The on-floor, interior room de
facto refuse, usually containing discrete vessels and
items, also sometimes occurs in association with other
trash deposits outside of buildings. These other trash
deposits, or provisional refuse, represent horizontal
short-term groupings of scattered, but largely recons-
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Figure 2. Plan of Caracol Structures B4, B5, and B6, the architectural complex which defines the southern side of the B Group
Plaza, and associated pottery vessels; while no on-floor trash occurred in Structure B5, de facto trash was recovered in the rear
rooms of both Structures B4 and B6 while de facto and provisional trash was recovered from the front terrace of each structure.



tructable, ceramic vessels as well as other artifactual
and faunal debris; these remains are interpreted as
being in a temporary holding location prior to their
incorporation into more distant construction and
landscape fills. The excavation and laboratory proce-
dures, however, leave no doubt that both kinds of
identified materials were the result of «household»
activity.

MIDDENS AND REFUSE

Apart from the natural and cultural processes that
obfuscate the recognition of rapidly abandoned houses
in the archaeological record, definitional problems also
exist. In particular, there is a problem in the use of the
word «midden». Many Mayanists write about «mid-
den» materials, but there are minimally three different
uses of the word in the Maya literature. Midden has
been used as a label for: (1) long-term garbage depo-
sition in a single location; (2) short-term garbage de-
position; and (3) large amounts of redeposited garbage
in fill. At Chalchuapa, El Salvador, Sharer (1978) defi-
ned a midden as a locale in which there is long-term
(up to 2000 years) deposition of stratified trash; in this
case a «midden» was defined as a «specialized area for
rubbish disposal removed from other human activity
areas» (Sharer and Ashmore 1993: 131-132). «Midden»
as short-term use-related garbage disposal is the se-
cond meaning ascribed to this term and is equivalent
here to the use of the term «refuse». The most com-
mon usage of «midden» in Maya archaeology, howe-
ver, appears to be in relation to redeposited garbage
either in fill or in relation to architectural features; two
versions of this usage exist. In the first variant, it is
used to refer to «secondary refuse» that comprises
either fill material or residential scatter; perhaps the
clearest example of this usage is single phase artifac-
tual materials that have been directly deposited into a
construction level (such as in levels within Tikal’s
North Acropolis; Coe 1990 and Culbert 1977). In the
second variant, redeposited fill or eroded fill material
can be referred to directly as «midden» (e.g., Ford
1991; Fry 1972) with «secondary contexts» becoming
incorrectly transposed with «secondary refuse.»

At both Altun Ha and Tikal deep garbage accumula-
tions occurred in abandoned rooms (Harrison 1999;
Pendergast 1979). Even if deposits are several meters
thick, however, they may not have resulted from long-
term trash deposition. Peter Harrison (1999: 197-198)
notes that sizeable (1.8 meters deep), even stratified,

trash deposits occurred within palace rooms at Tikal,
but that these deposits proved to have vessel fits from
top to bottom, indicating relatively rapid (rather than
long-term) deposition. While pointing this out, Harri-
son (1999: 48) also noted that «`pure’ middens, that is,
garbage dumps which contain discarded and broken
ceramics from one period only.... are rare at Tikal....».
Thus, Harrison points to problems involved not only in
locating such contextually meaningful deposits, but
also in analyzing them.

Recently, the suggestion has been made that the
presence of some 210 artifacts per square meter of
excavated area can be considered as evidence of a
substantial sheet «midden,» even if these materials
are of small size and heavily eroded (Johnston and
Gonlin 1998: 169). Investigations at all of the sites with
which we are familiar suggest that numbers alone are
not enough to insure that such remains derive from
use-related trash; similar numbers and a horizontal
distribution can also result from redeposited fill and
eroded fill. For such items to be related to either de
facto or provisional trash, there would need to be in-
dications that items were broken or used in the im-
mediate vicinity. At least for the pottery, contextual
analysis of resultant finds (e.g., A. Chase 1994) should
lead to refitting of large and small sherds from such a
deposit into at least partially reconstructable vessels
(what Schiffer 1987: 286 calls «ceramic reassembly»),
especially if the material in fact derived from use-rela-
ted garbage. And, if this material were derived from
use-related trash, it would also likely include animal
bone and artifactual material besides pottery.

Part of the problem in dealing with the term «mid-
den» is that interpretations are sometimes predicated
on the basis of a test-pit (Ford 1991) or even a post-
hole test (Fry 1972) – kinds of excavations that are
usually too small to be contextually useful, let alone to
examine distributional data or see if reconstructable
vessels exist. Investigations of larger horizontal areas
are of far greater analytic utility than small exploratory
(test-pit) investigations. Even here, however, exam-
ples of de facto or provisional refuse may not be en-
countered. But where de facto (or even provisional) re-
fuse is found and correctly identified, large-scale
horizontal investigations allow the possibility of dis-
covering variations in the use of space within and out-
side of buildings and in examining post-occupation
disturbance.

Because of the relatively common problematic usa-
ge of the term «midden,» we prefer to use the word
«refuse» or «trash» and to restrict the meaning of the-
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se words to instances of short-term garbage deposi-
tion.

LONG-TERM DE FACTO DEPOSITION 

VERSUS RAPID ABANDONMENT: 

SANTA RITA COROZAL STRUCTURE 81

Even when in situ items are found left on floors,
such materials may derive from long-term deposition
rather than coeval activities or rapid abandonment.
One of the better cases for illustrating this point comes
from excavations undertaken in Belize at Santa Rita
Corozal Structure 81. These investigations also provide
an extremely strong argument for both the contextual
analysis of recovered archaeological materials and the
need for substantial excavation when detailed func-
tional analysis is to be undertaken.

Santa Rita Corozal Structure 81 was a multi-room
Postclassic building measuring 8.5 meters by 36 me-
ters with an associated small frontal terrace (Figure 3).
It had stone base-walls and contained an interior shrine
room. During 1980 an areal excavation measuring 19.5
meters by 10 meters exposed approximately 60% of
the interior of this structure, recovering 32 vessels on
the floor of this building as well as 2 buried caches
and 1 burial intruded into the bench located in the sh-
rine room. The pottery vessels on the floor of Structure
81 proved to be of combined ritual and domestic natu-
re (D. Chase 1982; D. Chase and A. Chase 1988). The
southwest corner of the central room contained 2 uns-
lipped ollas nested on 1 roasting platter as well as 1 lar-
ge tinajera. Four tripod bowls and one small olla were
in the vicinity of the shrine room door, as were two hu-
man effigy incensarios. The shrine room contained the
remainder of the other 22 ollas, bowls, and plates.
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Figure 3. Plan of Santa Rita Corozal Structure 81 and illustrations of the kinds of on-floor ceramic items that were recovered.



Unexpected, however, was evidence that the pottery
vessels on the floor of this building had accumulated
over a period of time. A burial had been intruded into
the bench in the shrine room and pieces of the vessels
on the floor of the shrineroom were found in the fill
around the burial. Of even more significance, pieces
from 2 of the vessels on the Structure 81 room floors
were found sealed beneath a plaster floor in a rear
alleyway. This means that at least some of the pottery
had been left on the building floor long enough for
pieces to have been included in a building modifica-
tion, even though the majority of the associated ves-
sels were still «in situ» on the building floor. Based on
what can be reconstructed from the archaeology, it is
likely that this building was used over a fairly long
period of time (perhaps upwards of 20 years or more)
for the placement of important offerings of food and
other items (D. Chase 1982: 300-301). Thus, the Santa
Rita Corozal Structure 81 example provides a strong
indication of the value of contextual analysis and of
the dangers in assuming, rather than proving, con-
temporaneity of archaeological remains.

CARACOL, BELIZE AND RAPID STRUCTURE 

ABANDONMENT

University of Central Florida archaeological investi-
gations at Caracol, Belize have excavated in many of
the epicentral buildings and tested approximately 111
residential groups. As a result of these investigations,
substantial on-floor artifactual remains have been do-
cumented in association with 15 epicentral structures
(Structures A2, A3, A6, A8, A40, B4, B6, B23, B24, B64,
D17, and multiple buildings on Caana) and in excava-
tions undertaken in 9 residential groups (Tabanos, Ro-
oster, Zero, Escoba, South, Highrise, Cedro, Lima, and
Alta) in the site core. Both the debris and associated
radiocarbon dates suggest that there was a rapid
abandonment of the site epicenter at approximately
A.D. 890. Because of detailed contextual analysis of
the excavated remains, it is possible to gain substan-
tial insight into the latest occupation of Caracol, parti-
cularly with regard to the nature of elite occupation
and the relationships among elite and non-elite resi-
dences during the Terminal Classic Period.

The most substantial on-floor deposits at Caracol
derive from epicentral palaces. In part this is surely be-
cause of the use of an excavation methodology that
focused on areal stripping of epicentral buildings in
contrast to more limited testing in residential groups.

However, even in large area excavations designed to
uncover dispersed remains, on-floor deposits were
more rarely encountered in non-epicentral residences
at Caracol. And, when pottery was found on floor sur-
faces in residential groups, it generally differed from
that found on the floors of epicentral palaces. Yet,
contemporaniety can be established, albeit in a more
limited fashion, based on the use of similar kinds and
types of ceramics as well as on the use of shared ef-
figy incensarios and a shared depositional pattern of
these items between Caracol’s epicentral temples (A3,
A6, B19) and the eastern shrine buildings (Zero, Roos-
ter, Lima) in several residential groups (A. Chase and
D. Chase in press; D. Chase and A. Chase 2000).

With the exception of the shared ritual component,
the rest of the vessel forms that have been found in
association with building floors show significant dif-
ferences between Caracol’s epicentral buildings and
the residential groups. In residential groups, the pri-
mary vessel form that has been recovered, frequently
from alleyways between buildings, is a large incur-
ved bowl or platter, usually undecorated. In the epi-
center, recovered vessel forms include not only plat-
ters, but also large ollas and jars, tripod bowls, tripod
plates, and tripod or ring-based cylinders, deep bowls
or cups, large and small collared bowls, and large
round barrel-like cylinders (A. Chase and D. Chase in
press).

Other artifactual materials are also more often as-
sociated with the epicentral palaces. Jadeite and shell
objects, as well as finely carved bone, all occur in lo-
calized palace trash, especially as on-floor materials
exterior to palace buildings. Faunal remains are parti-
cularly common in association with Caracol’s epicen-
tral palaces, but are much more rare in the outlying
settlement (Giddens n.d.). While differential preserva-
tion due to stone rather than perishable buildings may
account for some of the distributional differences, ot-
her parts of Caracol that had perishable buildings
(such as the southwest walled area) have yielded large
amounts of faunal remains, suggesting that other fac-
tors were at work as well.

Whereas it is difficult to establish rapid abandon-
ment rather than incomplete refuse removal (or just
poor sanitary habits) in Caracol’s residential groups,
the same is not true in the site’s epicentral buildings.
Besides having crushed vessels and artifacts on their
floors and localized trash, many of the epicentral buil-
dings were burned. And, the radiocarbon dates that
have been run on the burning layers that overlay the
floors of many of Caracol’s buildings yield a consistent

DIANE Z. CHASE Y ARLEN F. CHASE 73

Mayab 13 (2000): 67-77



suite of dates that center on approximately A.D. 890
(A. Chase and D. Chase 2000, in press). Two possible
explanations exist for this burning: it was a product of
rapid abandonment or, alternatively, it was the result
of the ritual termination of the site epicenter (much like
what has been argued for downtown Teotihuacan [Mi-
llon 1988]).

We believe that epicentral Caracol was violently
destroyed and abandoned rather than terminated for
several reasons. First, if the inhabitants were ritually
terminating their buildings, it is unlikely in our esti-
mation that they would have left the localized trash,
which includes substantial worked and unworked ani-
mal bone and other small artifacts, in place within
and about the various buildings. Second, material that
constitutes de facto refuse on the interior floors of
buildings appears to be use-related rather than ritual
in nature; the ceramics are reconstructable and none
are extensively scattered as they were in Santa Rita
Corozal Structure 81. This is not to say that long-term
ritual deposits don’t exist at Caracol; in fact, the ma-
terials from Caracol Structure A6 do appear to resem-
ble the patterns seen in the Structure 81 example gi-
ven above. In addition, most of the on-floor deposits
contain weapons. Finally, and most telling, one of the
palace suites on Caana’s summit contains the unbu-
ried body of a 6-year old child on its floor. The combi-
nation of burning, de facto vessels, weapons, and an
unburied child lead us to believe that Caracol’s epi-
center suffered a violent end, leading to rapid aban-
donment.

ELITE HOUSEHOLDS AT TERMINAL 

CLASSIC CARACOL

These on-floor deposits can be used to make a num-
ber of important systemic interpretations. First, Cara-
col’s stone buildings were clearly inhabited and the in-
habitants of these epicentral palaces were using a
ceramic sub-complex that was relatively common, but
distinct from that used in the outlying residential
groups (A. Chase and D. Chase in press). While palace
pottery assemblages are quite similar in fineware con-
tent, only isolated ceramic pieces representative of
this palace fineware occur within coeval outlying resi-
dences. Thus, these ceramic materials appear to have
been status-linked (A. Chase and D. Chase in press).
As during the Late Classic Period, however, ritual ce-
ramics were shared by all status groups throughout
the site in the Terminal Classic.

It is important to note that no direct evidence of co-
oking activities, at least in the form of cooking pots,
have been recovered in association with Caracol’s pa-
laces. Instead, the majority of the vessels recovered
are serving and storage containers. One or more cen-
tral kitchens were apparently supplying food to Cara-
col’s palaces, a situation similar to that which existed
minimally for Tikal’s Central Acropolis (P. Harrison,
personal communication, 1998). Thus, to the extent
that they ate from the same kitchen (or minimally sha-
red the same diet), Caracol’s epicentral elite may have
constituted a «super»-household, even though they
were distributed in several palaces, presumably re-
presented several different families, and may not all
have been part of the royal court centered on Caana’s
summit (A. Chase and D. Chase 2000).

The diet of the inhabitants of the rapidly abandoned
epicentral buildings was rich and varied. A wide va-
riety of faunal remains —including deer, rabbit, birds,
and even fish— are plentiful in the localized provisio-
nal refuse associated with these palaces (Giddens n.d.)
and stable isotope analysis confirms that Terminal
Classic high status individuals enjoyed an excellent
diet that was high in both maize and protein (D. Chase
et al. 1998). In fact, there appears to have been little or
no decrease in the quality of life for Caracol’s epicen-
tral elite. Based on the kinds of materials that have
been recovered on palace floors, external trade-linka-
ges were still being accessed and were clearly func-
tioning through the duration of the Terminal Classic
era. The existence of long-distance external trade at
the time of the collapse is similarly recorded for the
site of Tikal; here, Belizean ceramic specimens were
recovered in the final palace garbage, showing that
«a trade network was still in operation under these
conditions» (Harrison 1999: 198).

The rapidly abandoned structures of epicentral Ca-
racol can be used to reconstruct a picture of the site’s
Terminal Classic social organization. Caracol’s Termi-
nal Classic society was very hierarchical. Upper status
individuals had access to and used different ceramics
than the other site inhabitants. They also enjoyed wi-
despread trade contacts and a good diet. Based on
the fact that Caana had just been refaced (and Struc-
ture B18 expanded) and that at least three large cons-
truction programs were under way in the epicenter
(at Structures A7, B2, and B71), the elite had not lost
the ability to muster labor. In that there was no mas-
sive trash build-up in any of the epicentral palaces,
we infer that the garbage collection system was also
fully functioning until the epicenter was abandoned.
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Thus, rather than a slow and protracted decline, the in-
habitants of Caracol’s epicentral palaces were healthy
and prosperous until sudden calamity befell them at
approximately A.D. 890.

That the same kind of simultaneous calamitous end
occurred in all of Caracol’s 9,000 residential groups
seems doubtful. Even in intensively investigated resi-
dential groups there is little or no evidence of de facto
on-floor artifactual remains that would suggest sud-
den abandonment, although the possibility of post-
abandonment scavenging cannot be overlooked. Ho-
wever, at the time that Caracol’s epicentral palaces
were burned and abandoned, it would appear that mi-
nimally 25% of the site’s residential groups were still
occupied, if ceramic distributions are being properly
understood (D. Chase and A. Chase 2000). Caracol’s
ubiquitous agricultural terraces (A. Chase and D. Cha-
se 1998), which occupy most of the land between re-
sidential groups, likely were sufficiently productive to
maintain the agricultural needs of a reduced popula-
tion. That some population remained into the 11th Cen-
tury is indicated by the continued ritual use of the Ca-
racol A Group and the recovery of some ceramic items
that would be termed «Postclassic» elsewhere (A. Cha-
se and D. Chase in press). Thus, while the epicentral
palaces fell into disuse, some parts of Caracol were li-
kely occupied until at least A.D. 1050.

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, the identification of rapidly abando-
ned structures and households in the Maya area is
difficult for a variety of reasons. Unless there is ou-
tright evidence for a catastrophic event, excavation
strategies and differential preservation can hinder the

identification of situations of rapid abandonment, as
can problematic definitions and analogies. Distinguis-
hing building function is also not an easy task, espe-
cially as Maya buildings were often used in a variety of
ways that could incorporate administrative and ritual
functions along with residential ones. Thus, for epi-
central palaces like the ones at Caracol, even if de fac-
to trash is recovered and even if these palaces ser-
ved in some capacity as residences, the recovered
materials may relate to functions that could be attri-
butable to more than a single household or even to
non-domestic functions. What the Caracol data do de-
monstrate are the value that contextual analysis and
appropriate field methodologies have for subsequent
analytic considerations. The interpretations made here
would not have been possible without the excavation
of entire rooms (and even palace compounds) in con-
junction with simultaneous extensive and tedious in-
field identifications, mapping, drawing, and labora-
tory work.
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